

GMS Flash Alert

Immigration Edition

2020-444 | November 2, 2020



United States - DHS Proposes Changes to H-1B Lottery Selection Process

The U.S. Department of Homeland Security (DHS) intends to release a new rule amending the process by which the U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) selects H-1B cap-subject applications or registrations, replacing the computer-based random lottery selection process currently in place. The proposed rule would prioritize allocation of H-1B cap visa numbers to applicants who have received salary offers meeting the top end of the U.S. Department of Labor's (DOL) four prevailing wage levels – essentially a ranking system.

The DHS aims to implement the new H-1B cap selection system for the Fiscal Year 2022 H-1B cap filing period, which is projected to begin in Spring 2021.

WHY THIS MATTERS

The new proposed regulation will have a major impact on the H-1B cap program and the selection opportunities for applicants at both ends of the wage level spectrum. Based on the new ranking system proposed, H-1B cap registrants earning salaries that meet the top end of the prevailing wage levels in their respective occupations and geographic areas of employment will have greater chances at receiving H-1B visas. On the other hand, H-1B registrants such as recent university graduates who are typically entry-level professionals earning salaries meeting the lower prevailing wage levels could have their chances of receiving H-1B visas significantly diminished under the new system.

As the proposed rule would favor H-1B applicants who earn higher salaries, employers may need to reassess the types of positions and applicants their company will put forth for H-1B cap registration based on the likelihood of selection. Employers may also consider increasing the salaries of their H-1B registrants in order to meet higher prevailing wage levels, with the objective of increasing their likelihood of H-1B selection under the new ranking system.

Background on the H-1B Cap Program and Lottery Selection

The H-1B program allows companies in the United States to temporarily employ foreign workers in specialty occupations requiring a bachelors degree or higher degree, or its equivalent. Annually, USCIS selects at least 65,000 H-1B visas under the H-1B regular cap and reserves another 20,000 visas for those holding advanced degrees from U.S. higher

© 2019 KPMG Law LLP, a tax and immigration law firm affiliated with KPMG LLP, each of which is a Canadian limited liability partnership. KPMG LLP is a Canadian limited liability partnership and a member firm of the KPMG network of independent member firms affiliated with KPMG International Cooperative ("KPMG International"), a Swiss entity. All rights reserved.

education institutions. When USCIS determines that it has received a sufficient number of H-1B petitions to reach the congressionally-mandated H-1B cap, a computer-generated random selection process, or lottery, is used to select the petitions that are counted towards the H-1B cap.

Looking to discontinue the computer-based lottery selection currently in place, if the rule comes into effect, it will aim to prioritize allocation of cap visa numbers to H-1B applicants offered wages meeting the higher prevailing wage levels. Under the revised system, the USCIS would rank and select the registrations received on the basis of the highest wage level met by the offered wage, beginning with wage level IV and proceeding in descending order with wage levels III, II, and I. If during the initial filing period USCIS were to receive an insufficient number of applications projected as needed to reach the H-1B numerical limit, the USCIS would select additional registrations, or reopen the registration process, as applicable until the agency receives the number of petitions projected as needed to reach the H-1B numerical cap.

KPMG LAW LLP NOTE

The new rule is expected to be published by the DHS for public feedback in the coming days with a 30-day public comment period. In similar fashion to the legal challenges mounted against the DHS and the DOL on the agencies' recent changes to the general H-1B program, the proposed new rule could also meet with opposition in the federal courts from employers across a wide spectrum of industries that believe the new ranking system would impede their organization's ability to retire and hire foreign talent. (For prior coverage on these recent court challenges see GMS Flash Alert 2020-438, 22 October 2020.)

KPMG Law LLP in Canada will continue to monitor for updates to the H-1B program and cap-selection process, and will endeavor to keep GMS *Flash Alert* readers informed as developments occur.

FOOTNOTE:

1 For the text of the proposed rule, see: https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/20_1028_uscis_h-1b-registration-selection-by-wage-levels-nprm-508.pdf.

* * * *

Contact us

For additional information or assistance, please contact your local GMS or People Services professional* or the following professional with the KPMG International member firm in Canada:



Chelsea Hsieh Senior Manager, Senior Attorney, **U.S.** Immigration KPMG Law LLP – Tax + Immigration, Tel. + 1-416-943-7874 chelseahsieh@kpmq.ca

* Please note that KPMG LLP (U.S.) does not provide any immigration services. However, KPMG Law LLP in Canada can assist clients with U.S. immigration matters.

The information contained in this newsletter was submitted by the KPMG International member firm in Canada.

© 2020 KPMG Law LLP, a tax and immigration law firm affiliated with KPMG LLP, each of which is a Canadian limited liability partnership. KPMG LLP is a Canadian limited liability partnership and a member firm of the KPMG network of independent member firms affiliated with KPMG International Cooperative ("KPMG International"), a Swiss entity. All rights reserved.

www.kpmg.com

kpmg.com/socialmedia











© 2020 KPMG LLP, a Delaware limited liability partnership and the U.S. member firm of the KPMG network of independent member firms affiliated with KPMG International Cooperative ("KPMG International"), a Swiss entity. All rights reserved. Printed in the U.S.A. NDPPS 530159

The KPMG name and logo are registered trademarks or trademarks of KPMG International

The KPMG logo and name are trademarks of KPMG International. KPMG International is a Swiss cooperative that serves as a coordinating entity for a network of independent member firms. KPMG International provides no audit or other client services. Such services are provided solely by member firms in their respective geographic areas. KPMG International and its member firms are legally distinct and separate entities. They are not and nothing contained herein shall be construed to place these entities in the relationship of parents, subsidiaries, agents, partners, or joint venturers. No member firm has any authority (actual, apparent, implied or otherwise) to obligate or bind KPMG International or any member firm in any manner whatsoever. The information contained in herein is of a general nature and is not intended to address the circumstances of any particular individual or entity. Although we endeavor to provide accurate and timely information, there can be no quarantee that such information is accurate as of the date it is received or that it will continue to be accurate in the future. No one should act on such information without appropriate professional advice after a

Flash Alert is a GMS publication of KPMG LLP's Washington National Tax practice. To view this publication or recent prior issues online, please click here. To learn more about our GMS practice, please visit us on the Internet: click here or go to http://www.kpmg.com.